
Office of General Ministries

The Office of General Ministries work 
includes the nitty-gritty essentials of the 
national setting, including common services, 

human resources, financial services, affirmative 
action and diversity initiatives, research, archives, 
communications, financial development, and 
Conference and ecumenical relations.

Clearly, the UCC 50th anniversary was a 
primary focus during 2007. Working with a 
special anniversary committee, OGM not only 
facilitated the landmark General Synod, but also 
produced church-wide webstreaming events, a 
commemorative book and DVD, an oral history 
archives project, and a traveling 50th-year exhibit. 
Our Research Services team partnered with 

Hartford Seminary to conduct an anniversary-year “State of the Church” survey.
 
The Proclamation, Identity and Communication Ministry introduced a new look and feel for ucc.org that 
included expanded video, blogging and interactive functions. PIC also increased the church’s networking 
presence on Facebook, Myspace, and other social networking sites. The Stillspeaking Ministry saw an 
infusion of new staff leadership, even as it continued to promote the UCC’s “extravagant welcome” 
through edgy marketing and the promotion of creative, grassroots hospitality.

United Church News, the nation’s largest denominational newspaper, saw its subscriptions climb by 
10 percent to 206,000 households! More than just size, it also can claim stature. In 2007, the Religion 
Communicators Council named it the nation’s best national religion newspaper.

The Financial Development Ministry continued to cultivate greater support for ministries across every 
setting of the church. The UCC’s capacity for promoting and receiving online gifts has never been 
stronger, and the UCC continues to utilize new technologies to harness enthusiasm and support for our 
ministries.  

The Office of General Ministries continues to work behind the scenes to reinforce the essential work of 
our Covenanted Ministries.

The Rev. John H. Thomas, General Minister and 
President, and Ms. Edith A. Guffey, Associate 
General Minister



Justice and Witness Ministries 

Justice and Witness Ministries’ commitment to ministries of justice and 
peace emphasizes members’ personal involvement at every level of 
the church. During 2007, we focused on the theme of Jubilee Justice 

in preparation for the 50th anniversary of the United Church of Christ.  
The biblical mandates of Jubilee were lifted up at board meetings, General 
Synod, through interpretive resources, and the Neighbors in Need offering. 

The Board of Directors endorsed a new three-year strategic plan called 
“Framing the Future,” which includes new vision and mission statements 
and guiding principles for JWM’s work. A high priority was given to 
building and strengthening relationships with conferences, seminaries, and 
other partners.

A new formal covenant has been signed between JWM and the UCC’s 
Southern California Nevada Conference to open Romero Center for Border 
Ministry or “Centro Romero,” in San Ysidro, California. The center hopes 

to raise an awareness of U.S. and Mexico “border realities” in an effort to provide a deeper understanding 
of immigration issues.

New relationships are being formed in the Gulf Coast Region with Louisiana Justice Institute and 
All Congregations Together.  JWM has worked very closely with Wider Church Ministries’ Disaster 
Ministries Office, Local Church Ministries’ Evangelism Team, Beecher Memorial UCC in New Orleans, 
and the South Central Conference of the UCC.

Legislatively, Justice and Witness has worked with ecumenical partners in Washington who successfully 
advocated for Head Start reauthorization, the 2007 Energy Bill, and restoring domestic discretionary 
funding to 2005 levels, plus inflation, for Section 8 housing vouchers, low-income heating assistance, and 
nutrition funding for children and mothers.

Along with our partners in the development of the “Our Whole Lives” curriculum, JWM celebrates the 
completion of our age-span sexuality resources. Starting with kindergarten-aged children, these materials 
embrace the values of self worth, responsibility, health, justice, and inclusivity.

“Hospitality House II” at the UCC’s Franklinton Center at Bricks in Whitakers, N.C., was dedicated in 
August 2007, offering motel-like accommodations, with 22 double rooms and conference space to meet 
the increasing demand for conferences and retreats.

These are just a few of the ways the UCC’s Justice and Witness Ministries has worked to inspire, interpret 
and involve our congregations in the ongoing commitment to “frame the future.”

The Rev. M. Linda Jaramillo
Executive Minister



Local Church Ministries
 

The UCC’s Local Church Ministries affirms that individual 
congregations are the foundation for personal spiritual formation 
and corporate ministry. A high priority in 2007 for all LCM ministry 

teams has been the development of supporting resources and programs 
for the Congregational Vitality Initiative, for “God is Still Speaking,” 
for increased use of our seeker website “i.ucc,” and the creation of an 
interactive display area at the 50th anniversary General Synod.

“Shine, God’s People” collected data and stories from across the 
denomination about how we were living out our shared identity and vitality 
as a multiracial, multicultural, open and affirming, accessible to all church.

Our Worship and Education ministry team, which established a Praise 
Song Book Advisory Team, launched a praise song contest that received 
over 400 entries. The youth-focused 50-for-50 program became the 
catalyst for bringing more than 1,000 young people to General Synod.

During the past year, our Evangelism Team held the first New Church Leadership Institute, a training 
program for new church planters and coaches. This program, partially funded by the Carpenter 
Foundation, is a partnership with the Southeast Conference, Lancaster Theological Seminary, and Candler 
School of Theology.

Throughout the year, the Parish Life and Leadership Ministry hosted multiple partnership events, 
including regional seminarian gatherings; a convocation for UCC History, Theology and Polity teachers; 
new Conference Ministry orientations, faith-group breakfasts for our chaplains, pastoral counselors and 
educators; and the biennial search-and-call gathering.

The Publications, Resources and Distribution Team had several highlights. Our General Synod bookstore 
saw record sales, while our Distribution Center shipped more than 1.65 million items in 2007. The 
Pilgrim Press book sales were up by 11 percent, and United Church Press launched its promotion of 
“Gather’’Round,” a new Bible-based curriculum.

“Stewards in the Household of God,” a resource for holistic year-round stewardship, and “The Gifting 
God,” a small-group stewardship study, were created by our Stewardship team. In coordination with 
The Church Vitality Initiative and i.ucc.org, Stillspeaking devotionals were posted online. Throughout 
the year, the Stewardship Ministry coordinated the Financial Ministries Table and the Special Mission 
Offerings Committee.    

Local Church Ministries continues to develop new ways to partner with pastors and laypersons as they 
seek to fulfill their call to ministry.

The Rev. Stephen L. Sterner
Executive Minister



Wider Church Ministries

Wider Church Ministries affirms that we are indeed, part of a 
family — a global family that strives to maintain a critical 
presence in places of greatest need around the world.

Throughout 2007, Hurricane Katrina relief continued as a high priority 
through Wider Church Ministries’ commitment to aiding under-insured 
and under-served individuals and families; the empowerment of faith 
congregations in the devastated area; and offering counseling and support 
in affected communities. 
 
Our Volunteer Ministries program enabled thousands of UCC members 
to travel to disaster areas to assist in rebuilding efforts. Some individuals 
volunteer to serve a year or more to effectively coordinate work groups and 
prioritize relief efforts.  

The United Church AIDS Network (UCAN) was reformulated to establish 
a supportive network for addressing HIV/AIDS concerns in the US, and to help provide training and 
resources for local churches to minister in their communities. 
 
Our Refugee and Immigration Ministries program has helped promote greater awareness and concern for 
homeless Iraqi citizens, thereby enabling the resettlement of a growing number of Iraqi refugees with the 
help of UCC communities. 
 
WCM continued its international peacemaking efforts by sending delegates to The Interfaith Peace 
Conference in Tokyo. In developing a new relationship with churches in Nepal, faith communities have 
been encouraged to continue peace talks with the government and extremist groups. 
 
In response to the war in Darfur,  a new initiative was launched at General Synod with One Great Hour of 
Sharing to respond to the tragedy that has killed nearly 400,000 Darfurians while displacing 2.5 million 
others. “Tents of Hope” challenges groups and congregations to create a simulated refugee tent to raise 
awareness and funds. 
 
Nearly 400 UCC and Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) members have participated in Global 
Ministries’ training events on mission interpretation and advocacy activities. The “Be a Global Mission 
Church Project” was re-launched at Synod enlisting congregations to prioritize efforts to become certified 
global mission churches.   

The challenges that face us in today’s world can seem overwhelming, but by working with our global 
partners we are able to bring healing and hope in many important ways. 

The Rev. Cally Rogers-Witte
Executive Minister












